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OF 
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RURAL FORUM 

 
will meet on 

 
TUESDAY, 29TH NOVEMBER, 2022 

 
At 5.30 pm 

 
In the 
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TO: MEMBERS OF THE RURAL FORUM 
 
COUNCILLORS SAMANTHA RAYNER (CHAIRMAN), WILLIAM EMMETT (VICE-
CHAIRMAN), DAVID COPPINGER, MAUREEN HUNT, DAVID CANNON, 
GERRY CLARK, AND ANDREW JOHNSON 

 
 

Karen Shepherd – Head of Governance - Issued: 21st November 2022 
 
Members of the Press and Public are welcome to attend Part I of this meeting. The agenda is available on the Council’s 

web site at www.rbwm.gov.uk or contact the Panel Administrator Laurence Ellis Laurence.Ellis@rbwm.gov.uk 
 
 

Recording of Meetings – In line with the council’s commitment to transparency the Part I (public) section of the virtual 
meeting will be streamed live and recorded via Zoom. By participating in the meeting by audio and/or video, you are 
giving consent to being recorded and acknowledge that the recording will be in the public domain. If you have any 

questions regarding the council’s policy, please speak to Democratic Services or Legal representative at the meeting. 
 

Public Document Pack

https://www.youtube.com/user/WindsorMaidenhead/videos
http://www.rbwm.gov.uk/
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AGENDA 
 

PART I 
ITEM SUBJECT PAGE 

NO 
  

1.   CHAIRMAN'S INTRODUCTION 
 
Forum members to introduce themselves. 
  

- 
 

 
2.   APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

 
To receive apologies for absence. 
  

- 
 

 
3.   DECLARATION OF INTEREST 

 
To receive any declarations of interest from Elected Members. 
  

3 - 4 
 

 
4.   CONFIRMATION OF MEMBERS OF THE PANEL 

 
To confirm the non-Councillor members of Rural Forum from the 
organisations as listed in the Terms of Reference. 
  

5 - 6 
 

 
5.   MINUTES 

 
To approve the minutes from previous meeting held on 31st May 2022 
  

7 - 12 
 

 
6.   BIODIVERSITY PAPER UPDATE 

 
To receive an update on the Biodiversity Paper. 
  

To 
Follow 

 
 
7.   UPDATE FROM THE FARMING COMMUNITY 

 
To receive a verbal update from the Farming Community. 
  

Verbal 
Report 

 
 
8.   PROGRESS UPDATE ON THE OPEN SPACE STRATEGY REFRESH 

 
To receive an update on the Open Space Strategy impacting farmers. 
  

Verbal 
Report 

 
 
9.   HGV TRAFFIC IMPACT 

 
Vice-Chairman William Emmett to outline concerns from the farming 
community on the impact of HGV traffic. 
  

Verbal 
Report 

 

 
10.   DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS 

 
To note the details of the next meeting: 

       7th March 2023 
  

- 
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MEMBERS’ GUIDE TO DECLARING INTERESTS AT MEETINGS 

Disclosure at Meetings 

If a Member has not disclosed an interest in their Register of Interests, they must make the declaration 
of interest at the beginning of the meeting, or as soon as they are aware that they have a Disclosable 
Pecuniary Interest (DPI) or Other Registerable Interest. If a Member has already disclosed the interest 
in their Register of Interests they are still required to disclose this in the meeting if it relates to the matter 
being discussed. 

Any Member with concerns about the nature of their interest should consult the Monitoring Officer in 
advance of the meeting.  

Non-participation in case of Disclosable Pecuniary Interest (DPI) 

Where a matter arises at a meeting which directly relates to one of your DPIs (summary below, 
further details set out in Table 1 of the Members’ Code of Conduct) you must disclose the interest, 
not participate in any discussion or vote on the matter and must not remain in the room 
unless you have been granted a dispensation. If it is a ‘sensitive interest’ (as agreed in advance by 
the Monitoring Officer), you do not have to disclose the nature of the interest, just that you have an 
interest. Dispensation may be granted by the Monitoring Officer in limited circumstances, to enable 
you to participate and vote on a matter in which you have a DPI. 

Where you have a DPI on a matter to be considered or is being considered by you as a Cabinet 
Member in exercise of your executive function, you must notify the Monitoring Officer of the interest 
and must not take any steps or further steps in the matter apart from arranging for someone else to 
deal with it. 

DPIs (relating to the Member or their partner) include: 

• Any employment, office, trade, profession or vocation carried on for profit or gain. 

• Any payment or provision of any other financial benefit (other than from the council) made to the 
councillor during the previous 12-month period for expenses incurred by him/her in carrying out 
his/her duties as a councillor, or towards his/her election expenses 

• Any contract under which goods and services are to be provided/works to be executed which has 
not been fully discharged. 

• Any beneficial interest in land within the area of the council. 

• Any licence to occupy land in the area of the council for a month or longer. 

• Any tenancy where the landlord is the council, and the tenant is a body in which the relevant 
person has a beneficial interest in the securities of. 

• Any beneficial interest in securities of a body where: 
a) that body has a place of business or land in the area of the council, and 
b) either (i) the total nominal value of the securities exceeds £25,000 or one hundredth of the 
total issued share capital of that body or (ii) the total nominal value of the shares of any one class 
belonging to the relevant person exceeds one hundredth of the total issued share capital of that 
class. 

Any Member who is unsure if their interest falls within any of the above legal definitions should seek 
advice from the Monitoring Officer in advance of the meeting.  

Disclosure of Other Registerable Interests 

Where a matter arises at a meeting which directly relates to one of your Other Registerable 
Interests (summary below and as set out in Table 2 of the Members Code of Conduct), you must 
disclose the interest. You may speak on the matter only if members of the public are also 
allowed to speak at the meeting but otherwise must not take part in any discussion or vote on 
the matter and must not remain in the room unless you have been granted a dispensation. If it 
is a ‘sensitive interest’ (as agreed in advance by the Monitoring Officer), you do not have to 
disclose the nature of the interest. 
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Other Registerable Interests: 

a) any unpaid directorships  

b) any body of which you are a member or are in a position of general control or management 

and to which you are nominated or appointed by your authority  

c) any body  

(i) exercising functions of a public nature  

(ii) directed to charitable purposes or  

(iii) one of whose principal purposes includes the influence of public opinion or policy (including 

any political party or trade union)  

 of which you are a member or in a position of general control or management 

Disclosure of Non- Registerable Interests 

Where a matter arises at a meeting which directly relates to your financial interest or well-being (and is 
not a DPI) or a financial interest or well-being of a relative or close associate, or a body included under 
Other Registerable Interests in Table 2 you must disclose the interest. You may speak on the matter 
only if members of the public are also allowed to speak at the meeting but otherwise must not 
take part in any discussion or vote on the matter and must not remain in the room unless you 

have been granted a dispensation. If it is a ‘sensitive interest’ (agreed in advance by the Monitoring 
Officer) you do not have to disclose the nature of the interest. 

Where a matter arises at a meeting which affects – 

a. your own financial interest or well-being; 

b. a financial interest or well-being of a friend, relative, close associate; or 

c. a financial interest or well-being of a body included under Other Registerable 
Interests as set out in Table 2 (as set out above and in the Members’ code of 
Conduct) 

you must disclose the interest. In order to determine whether you can remain in the meeting after 

disclosing your interest the following test should be applied. 

Where a matter (referred to in the paragraph above) affects the financial interest or well-being: 

a. to a greater extent than it affects the financial interests of the majority of 

inhabitants of the ward affected by the decision and; 

b. a reasonable member of the public knowing all the facts would believe that it 

would affect your view of the wider public interest 

You may speak on the matter only if members of the public are also allowed to speak at the 
meeting but otherwise must not take part in any discussion or vote on the matter and must 
not remain in the room unless you have been granted a dispensation. If it is a ‘sensitive 
interest’ (agreed in advance by the Monitoring Officer, you do not have to disclose the nature of 
the interest. 

Other declarations 

Members may wish to declare at the beginning of the meeting any other information they feel should 

be in the public domain in relation to an item on the agenda; such Member statements will be included 

in the minutes for transparency. 
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Rural Forum 
Purpose 
 
The forum is intended as a platform to discuss issues relevant to our rural areas and 
to make recommendations to the appropriate Panel or Forum.   
 
(i) Be made aware of, and have the opportunity to comment on, the rural work 

done by the Council and rural-interest organisations 
(ii) Provide a local Forum for discussion about the aspirations and concerns of 

farmers, rural businesses and other representatives from the rural community of 
the Royal Borough of Windsor & Maidenhead District 

(iii) Provide a networking opportunity amongst a variety of rural interests  
(iv) Act as a consultative, information sharing/gathering arena 
(v) Identify areas of special rural interest to link into the Council’s Community 

Planning process, and other plans where appropriate 
 

• Meeting open to the public and press to attend. 
• Agendas and Minutes of each Forum will be made available on the Council’s 

website. 
 

F18.2 Membership 
 

(i) Six Councillors 
 
(ii) Membership of the Rural Forum will be by invite and will consist of 

representatives from: 
 

• National Trust - 1 representative plus 1 substitute 
• Berkshire College of Agriculture - 1 representative plus 1 substitute 
• Woodland Managers - 1 representative plus 1 substitute 
• Country Landowners Association - 1 representative plus 1 substitute 
• Crown Estate - 1 representative plus 1 substitute 
• Council for Protection of Rural England  - 1 representative plus 1 substitute 
• National Farmers Union - Up to 3 representatives to cover RBWM 
• Smallholders Association - 1 representative plus 1 substitute 
• Parish Councils - 2/3 from RBWM 
• RBWM Officers with a rural interest - When item on the Agenda requires. 
 
Additional organisations and individuals may be invited to attend a Forum if they 
have an interest in a specific agenda topic. 

 
F18.3 Quorum:  4 Members 

 
F18.4 Frequency 
 
Twice per year. Up to 2-hour meetings will be held bi-annually in June and 
November and will be organised by RBWM, Democratic Services.   
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RURAL FORUM 
 

TUESDAY, 31 MAY 2022 
 
PRESENT: Councillors Samantha Rayner (Chairman), Gerry Clark and Maureen Hunt 
 
Also in attendance: Councillor Donna Stimson, Councillor Mandy Brar, Councillor John 
Baldwin, William Emmett (Vice-Chairman), Nick Philp, Michael Craig, William 
Westacott, Sam Eagling Fernandez, Steve Whitby, Nick Manderfield, Philip Mortimer, 
Alan Keene, Annie Keene, James Copas, Geoffrey Copas, Barnaby Briggs, Ben 
Gibbons and Tom Copas. 
 
Officers: David Scott, James Thorpe, Jason Mills and Laurence Ellis 
 
 
ELECTION OF A NEW CHAIRMAN AND VICE-CHAIRMAN  
 
Alan Keene proposed Councillor Rayner. This was seconded by Geoffrey Copas. 
  
After the election of Councillor Rayner as Chairman, Geoffrey Copas proposed William 
Emmett as Vice-Chairman. This was seconded by Councillor Hunt. Geoffrey Copas also 
expressed preference for there to be a Chairman and Vice-Chairman rather than two co-
Chairmen. The Forum agreed. 
  
UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED: That Councillor Rayner be appointed Chairman and 
William Emmett be appointed Vice-Chairman for the Rural Forum. 
 
CHAIRMAN'S INTRODUCTION  
 
The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting. 
 
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
 
Apologies received from Councillor David Cannon, Councillor David Coppinger, Andrew 
Randall, Mark Hemmings and Colin Rayner. 
 
DECLARATION OF INTEREST  
 
No declarations of interests. 
 
MINUTES  
 
Nick Philp and William Westacott stated that their surnames were spelt incorrectly. The clerk 
confirmed to correct these. 
  
AGREED UNANIMOUSLY: That the minutes of the meeting held on 30th November 2021 
were a true and accurate record. 
 
BIODIVERSITY ACTION PLAN  
 
Before the item was introduced, David Scott, Head of Communities, announced the Annual 
Rural Tour which was scheduled on 28th June and was to be hosted by the Copas family. He 
explained an outline of the event and sought to ensure there was a high attendance. 
  

7

Agenda Item 5



The Vice-Chairman William Emmett asked the Chairman if ‘any other business’ could be 
added on discussing the Council’s policy on verge and danger signs being obliterated and 
overgrown in rural areas of the Borough. The Chairman agreed. 
  
(Tom Copas entered the meeting) 
  
The Chairman introduced the item by explaining the background to the paper: the new 
proposed Biodiversity Action Plan (BAP) was supposed to go onto the Cabinet agenda in April 
but was withdrawn to gain more consultation. As the farming community was the main 
consultees, an extraordinary meeting of the Rural Forum was organised. She handed over to 
James Thorpe, Sustainability and Climate Change Lead. 
  
James Thorpe gave a presentation which outlined the new Biodiversity Action Plan and the 
next steps. He started off with the background whereby the new BAP where work on it began 
when the Council declared a climate and environment emergency in 2019. The BAP included 
6 different habitat action plans (HAPs): woodland, grassland, farmland, waterways, standing 
water and urban. There was a target of ensuring 30% of land in RBWM would be a space for 
nature by 2030 in line with the Council’s Corporate Plan goal. 
  
After the presentation, Councillor Stimson expressed apologises on how the BAP was 
communicated and the lack of engagement with the farming community. She stated that it 
should have been clear that the formulation of the BAP was about an engagement process 
and data collection and not “stamping on [farmer’s] turf.” 
  
The Vice-Chairman William Emmett commented that it was an understatement that the 
farming community was surprised that the new BAP was placed on the agenda at the Cabinet 
meeting in April. He stated his biggest disappointment was why no Councillor had put this on a 
Rural Forum agenda to be discussed months prior. 
  
Councillor Hunt gave some criticisms of the draft Biodiversity Action Plan. She argued it 
placed huge burden and responsibility on the agricultural community. She pointed out that 
other biodiversity action plans from other local authorities did not place the burden on farmers. 
Her examples included habitat decline being caused by agricultural intensification, 
development and pollution, and sub-habitats placing an onus on farmers. She also 
commented that it was confusing that the increase in public access to the woodland habitat 
threatened it, despite there being some cases of environmentally friendly public footpaths as 
well as the advocacy to increase public access to rural areas. 
  
Jason Mills, Natural Environment Manager, replied that RBWM always sought to encourage 
access with its parks, open spaces and natural areas, stating that one of responsibilities was 
to improve this access. He gave a recent example of installing natural trail through an ancient 
woodland. 
  
Councillor Hunt questioned about fauna being trampled on, while paths were widened. Jason 
Hills replied that the path naturally widened. Councillor Stimson elaborated that because the 
footpath had widened so much, it demarcated where the footpath was and therefore saved the 
flora. 
  
Geoffrey Copas commented that the main consultation regarding the draft BAP appeared to 
be mainly from the urban population over the farmers’ union and landowners. He proposed 
that sections of the draft BAP which related to the urban areas should pass in the next Cabinet 
meeting. He suggested that following from this, there should consultation with the rural 
community and then formulate a biodiversity action plan which affected rural areas. 
  
James Thorpe reassured that the draft BAP was not intended to solve the biodiversity crisis, 
rather it was to begin conversations on ways to resolve it. In terms of engagement, James 
Thorpe mentioned that Councillor Stimson had intensive consultations over the last few 
weeks. He stated consultation events regarding the draft BAP had been widely publicised in 
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which anyone could attend and argued that it was a mistake to assume that it was only the 
urban environment. 
  
Councillor Baldwin asked James Thorpe for an explanation on urban habitat action plans and 
what residents could do to help with biodiversity. James Thorpe answered that the habitat 
action plan included a list what residents could do, such as decreasing the use of lights in 
homes. Other examples conveyed included a lending library, where residents could borrow 
bat detectors or an infrared camera for one or two nights; and establishing a sustainable 
garden where residents could attend workshops and learn to embed sustainability and 
biodiversity into their gardens. 
  
Nick Philp explained that his farm became part of a biodiversity trial whereby 2 ecologists 
came every week for 5 years to do trials, and that they did not have the data “fully up to 
speed”. Based on this, he stated that where there appeared to be some difficulties with data 
collection and followed by asking the reliability of the data which had been collected. Jason 
Mills accepted that data collection was a huge issue and challenge to gather all the necessary 
information. He explained that ecology surveys done on a regular basis (between two to five 
years), followed by a general habitat or condition assessment. 
  
Councillor Clarke reassured the farmers that he understood the pressures and complications 
the farmers faced when facing changes. He expressed interest in developing the draft BAP 
later which included dialogue with rural forum members on an “appropriately regular basis”. 
  
James Copas discussed the Countryside Stewardship and the ELM (Environmental Land 
Management) Schemes. He explained that, despite attempts to build up the ELM Schemes, 
progress had been slow. He added that there were questions on whether the schemes were 
financially viable. He then raised the issue of organic matter being externally exported from 
the Borough rather than being put back into local farming and requested the Council to look 
into this. 
  
Geoffrey Copas cautioned about mixing up talk about climate change and biodiversity, and 
that the latter needed to be concentrated on. Citing the draft BAP, he stated that there seemed 
to be a desire for 30% of Borough to be available for biodiversity. He followed that the draft 
BAP stated that 33% of the Borough was woodland and therefore, he argued, biodiversity had 
been achieved. He then pointed out that a slide in the presentation stated that 23.5% of the 
land was identified as space for nature but it did not include woodland. 
  
Based on this, Geoffrey Copas stated he could not support the current draft BAP and hope the 
Cabinet would not pass it. Though he added he did not mind sections of the BAP affecting the 
urban areas being passed. 
  
Barnaby Briggs stated that the climate change baselines and some elements of biodiversity 
relating to the climate partnership idea needed to be commonly understood and worked on. 
Therefore, in the climate partnership, a short-term priority was to work on baselines to 
encourage some participation in terms of climate change and to certain extent biodiversity. 
  
Referring to Nick Philp’s comment on the struggle to collect ecological data on his farm, 
Barnaby Briggs stated the climate partnership would be keen to help out. Barnaby Briggs 
added that another element of the climate partnership’s agenda would be working on the 
circular economy piece, relating to food waste and green waste. He suggested that he could 
discuss what the climate partnership did and what it could do next in a future Rural Forum 
meeting. 
  
(Councillor Johnson entered the meeting as a guest) 
  
Alan Keene asked about the numbers in the draft BAP, stating he was confused by them. He 
asked about the balance of rural to urban area in the Borough. He stated it was generally 
heard that 80-82% of the Borough was countryside. As 26% of the Borough was farmland 
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according to the draft BAP, Alan Keene was intrigued by what the remaining 56% of the 
Borough was. James Thorpe clarified that 26% of the countryside was cultivated farmland; 
meanwhile 29% was grassland and 33% was woodland. 
  
William Westacott questioned and commented about statistics being scattered throughout the 
draft BAP and was not consolidated into a table or pie chart. 
  
While acknowledging this was complicated, Alan Keene commented that there seemed to be 
too much emphasis on agriculture and farming in the report compared to other land which was 
not countryside or greenbelt. 
  
Geoffrey Copas criticised the statistics in the report. He pointed out that farmers did not only 
cultivate land but had permanent pasture; and that this was not mentioned in the report. He 
asserted that there needed to be correct information. He then criticised how 23% of land used 
for biodiversity excluded woodland areas despite the target of 30% of land used for 
biodiversity. He reiterated that if the Cabinet were to pass the draft BAP, they should pass the 
sections relating to the urban areas and then handle the rural areas. 
  
James Thorpe stated he would take on Geoffrey Copas’s comments and recognised that the 
data needed to improve. He explained that the purpose of the biodiversity action plan was to 
improve the data and to ignite those conversations. He elaborated that based on these 
conversations, a new biodiversity action in the next three years may have improved data. 
James Thorpe then added he would review the figures. 
  
Councillor Stimson believed that the draft BAP should not be withdrawn on the grounds the 
figures were scattered. She explained the document was created and overseen by BBOWT 
(Berkshire, Buckinghamshire and Oxfordshire Wildlife Trust). She followed that the document 
was sponsored and approved by the Crown Estate. 
  
The Vice-Chairman William Emmett argued the Borough needed to understand the amount of 
work farmers regularly go through on the land they owned rather than acquiring approval from 
the Crown Estate, which was in a privileged position compared to other farmers. 
  
Alan Keene then explained the Duke of Edinburgh Conservation Award, which took place 
annually at the Royal East Berkshire Agricultural Association and it was always popularly 
contested. He then followed that during the 2022 DoE Award, the judge was an officer of the 
Borough. Therefore, he argued, this should provide a conduit to reflect what farmers were 
doing in terms of conservation. 
  
Ben Gibbons cautioned about the draft BAP being passed by Cabinet without any 
amendments due to the criticisms surrounding the figures. He elaborated that it would be hard 
to move forward without the farmers’ consultation. 
  
Councillor Hunt expressed concern of the objectives of the draft BAP for landowners, namely 
the target of encouraging 50 landowners in the Borough to create woodland and plant trees 
and hedgerows on their land, as well as provide guidelines to other landowners. She asserted 
that it was already established that the Borough’s landowners were already excellent in 
managing their own land and promoting biodiversity. Therefore, she argued that these 
objectives should come about voluntarily from the landowners rather than being pursued and 
enforced by the Borough. Councillor Hunt then suggested that the draft BAP needed 
modifications. Based on this, she suggested that the Rural Forum should advise that the 
Cabinet defer the draft BAP to allow further consultations. 
  
Councillor Hunt then proposed that the Cabinet defer passing the draft BAP. Geoffrey Copas 
seconded the proposal. 
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Councillor Clarke suggested a document should be circulated to all members of the Forum 
which outlined the data and its sources so that members could make comments about which 
data was acceptable and what needed to be reviewed. 
  
ACTION: James Thorpe to circulate data from the draft BAP to the Rural Forum. 
  
The Rural Forum unanimously forwarded a recommendation that the Cabinet defer passing 
the proposed Biodiversity Action Plan in its current form. 
  
RECOMMENDATION: Cabinet to defer passing the proposed Biodiversity Action Plan in 
its current form. 
  
The Vice-Chairman William Emmett raised another business to discuss. He said he would like 
to know the current Council policy on cutting road verges and highways where weeds were 
obscuring road safety signs. He stated he reported to the Parish Council two-and-a-half weeks 
prior to the meeting to inform them of the overgrowth of hog weed on the A330. Because of 
this, he criticised the Borough and Parish Councils lack of response. The Vice-Chairman 
William Emmett then asked what the Borough’s policy was on highway maintenance and road 
safety. David Scott replied that he would relay this to colleagues. 
 
DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS  
 
Forum members noted that the next meeting would be held on 29th November 2022 in the 
Council Chamber, Town Hall, Maidenhead at 4:30pm. The forum members supported the use 
of hybrid meetings. 
 
 
The meeting, which began at 5.32 pm, finished at 7.09 pm 
 

CHAIRMAN………………………………. 
 

DATE……………………………….......... 
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